© Adis International Limited. All rights reserved.

Pharmacological and Therapeutic Properties of Valproate A Summary After 35 Years of Clinical Experience

Emilio Perucca

Clinical Pharmacology Unit, Department of Internal Medicine and Therapeutics, University of Pavia, Pavia, Italy

Contents

Abstract	595
1. Mechanisms of Action	597
2. Clinical Pharmacokinetics	597
3. Drug Interactions	598
3.1 Effect of Other Drugs on the Pharmacokinetics of Valproic Acid	598
3.2 Effect of Valproic Acid on the Pharmacokinetics of Other Drugs	599
3.3 Pharmacodynamic Drug Interactions	701
4. Dosage and Administration	701
5. Efficacy in the Treatment of Epilepsy	701
5.1 Partial Seizures (With and Without Secondary Generalisation) and	
Primarily Generalised Tonic-Clonic Seizures	702
5.2 Other Generalised Seizure Types	705
5.3 Status Epilepticus	
6. Adverse Effects	706
6.1 Gastrointestinal Adverse Effects	
6.2 CNS Adverse Effects	
6.3 Bodyweight Gain and Polycystic Ovary Syndrome	
6.4 Hyperammonaemia and Other Metabolic Adverse Effects	
6.5 Haematological Adverse Effects	
6.6 Pancreatitis and Liver Toxicity	708
6.7 Skin and Appendages	708
6.8 Effects on the Offspring	
7. Pharmacoeconomic Considerations	709
8. Conclusions	710

Abstract

Thirty-five years since its introduction into clinical use, valproate (valproic acid) has become the most widely prescribed antiepileptic drug (AED) worldwide. Its pharmacological effects involve a variety of mechanisms, including increased γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA)–ergic transmission, reduced release and/or effects of excitatory amino acids, blockade of voltage-gated sodium channels and modulation of dopaminergic and serotoninergic transmission.

Valproate is available in different dosage forms for parenteral and oral use. All available oral formulations are almost completely bioavailable, but they differ in dissolution characteristics and absorption rates. In particular, sustained-release formulations are available that minimise fluctuations in serum drug concentrations during a dosing interval and can therefore be given once or twice daily.

Valproic acid is about 90% bound to plasma proteins, and the degree of binding decreases with increasing drug concentration within the clinically occurring range. Valproic acid is extensively metabolised by microsomal glucuronide conjugation, mitochondrial β -oxidation and cytochrome P450–dependent ω -, (ω -1)– and (ω -2)–oxidation. The elimination half-life is in the order of 9 to 18 hours, but shorter values (5 to 12 hours) are observed in patients comedicated with enzyme-inducing agents such as phenytoin, carbamazepine and barbiturates. Valproate itself is devoid of enzyme-inducing properties, but it has the potential of inhibiting drug metabolism and can increase by this mechanism the plasma concentrations of certain coadministered drugs, including phenobarbital (phenobarbitone), lamotrigine and zidovudine.

Valproate is a broad spectrum AED, being effective against all seizure types. In patients with newly diagnosed partial seizures (with or without secondary generalisation) and/or primarily generalised tonic-clonic seizures, the efficacy of valproate is comparable to that of phenytoin, carbamazepine and phenobarbital, although in most comparative trials the tolerability of phenobarbital was inferior to that of the other drugs. Valproate is generally regarded as a first-choice agent for most forms of idiopathic and symptomatic generalised epilepsies. Many of these syndromes are associated with multiple seizure types, including tonic-clonic, myoclonic and absence seizures, and prescription of a broad-spectrum drug such as valproate has clear advantages in this situation. A number of reports have also suggested that intravenous valproate could be of value in the treatment of convulsive and nonconvulsive status epilepticus, but further studies are required to establish in more detail the role of the drug in this indication.

The most commonly reported adverse effects of valproate include gastrointestinal disturbances, tremor and bodyweight gain. Other notable adverse effects include encephalopathy symptoms (at times associated with hyperammonaemia), platelet disorders, pancreatitis, liver toxicity (with an overall incidence of 1 in 20 000, but a frequency as high as 1 in 600 or 1 in 800 in high-risk groups such as infants below 2 years of age receiving anticonvulsant polytherapy) and teratogenicity, including a 1 to 3% risk of neural tube defects. Some studies have also suggested that menstrual disorders and certain clinical, ultrasound or endocrine manifestations of reproductive system disorders, including polycystic ovary syndrome, may be more common in women treated with valproate than in those treated with other AEDs. However, the precise relevance of the latter findings remains to be evaluated in large, prospective, randomised studies.

With a prevalence of about 1:50 in children and 1:100 to 1:200 in adults,^[1] epilepsy is the most common serious neurological disorder. In the US alone, it is estimated that about 2 million persons have epilepsy.^[2] Among elderly patients, both the prevalence of epilepsy (approximately 1.5% among persons 65 years of age and older) and the annual incidence of a first seizure (127 per 100 000 individuals 60 years of age and older) are considerably higher than in the average population.^[3] Therefore, many primary care physicians are involved in the management of patients who have epilepsy.

Complete seizure control is the single most important determinant of good quality of life for patients with epilepsy,^[4] and the chronic nature of the disorder requires that antiepileptic drugs (AEDs) be administered for many years, often for a lifetime. Therefore, long-term experience is of particular importance in evaluating the efficacy and safety of an AED.

Since the serendipitous discovery of its anticonvulsant properties in France in 1962,^[5] valproate (valproic acid) has become one of the mainstays for the treatment of different epileptic syndromes in adults and children. Initial clinical trials were carried out in Europe in the mid-1960s, and the drug was licensed first in France in 1967 and in over 100 other countries, including the US, thereafter. This article provides a concise update on current knowledge concerning its mechanisms of action, pharmacokinetic properties and interaction potential, followed by an overview of clinical efficacy, safety and pharmacoeconomic data related to its use in the treatment of epilepsy.

1. Mechanisms of Action

Valproic acid (N-dipropylacetic acid, or 2propylpentanoic acid) is a simple branched-chain carboxylic acid, the structure of which is entirely different from that of other AEDs in clinical use. Despite extensive research, its precise mode of action has not been fully elucidated. However, in view of its wide spectrum of activity against different seizure types and results from biochemical and electrophysiological studies, it is clear that a combination of mechanisms is involved.

A comprehensive review by Löscher^[6] in 1999 summarised current knowledge. There is substantial evidence that valproic acid increases γ aminobutyric acid (GABA) synthesis and release and potentiates by these mechanisms GABAergic transmission in specific brain regions.^[7] Valproic acid has also been found to reduce the release of the excitatory amino acid β -hydroxybutyric acid and to attenuate neuronal excitation mediated by activation of *N*-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) glutamate receptors.^[8] In addition to these effects, valproic acid exerts direct actions on excitable membranes, including blockade of voltage-dependent sodium channels.^[9] Microdialysis data also suggest that the drug modulates dopaminergic and serotoninergic transmission,^[6] which could be relevant for its efficacy in some psychiatric disorders and in neurological disorders other than epilepsy. Certainly, valproic acid should not be considered a specific GABAergic drug, but an agent with multiple and complex modes of action.^[6,10]

2. Clinical Pharmacokinetics

When administered as uncoated tablets containing the sodium salt, valproate dissociates rapidly in the stomach to the corresponding acid. The oral bioavailability of available standard formulations (including enteric-coated tablets and the sustainedrelease Chrono®1 formulation) is almost complete.^[11-13] but time to reach the maximum plasma concentration and the maximum concentration achieved are dependent on the pharmaceutical preparation. Peak concentrations usually occur within 2 to 3 hours for syrup, capsules and uncoated tablets, between 3 and 5 hours for enteric-coated tablets and between 5 and 10 hours for sustainedrelease formulations.[10-15] Maximum concentrations are considerably lower with sustained-release formulations, which ensure a reduced fluctuation in serum drug concentration during the dosing interval.

When enteric-coated tablets are used, concomitant intake with food may result in retention of the tablet in the stomach for up to several hours, with a consequent delay in drug absorption; however, when the tablet reaches the intestine, dissolution of the active principle occurs rapidly and absorption proceeds rapidly and unhindered.^[16] The lagtime in absorption following coadministration with food is not seen when the sustained-release formulation is used, because the latter releases the active principle already in the stomach.^[17]

Valproic acid is extensively ($\geq 90\%$) bound to plasma proteins, mainly albumin. The extent of binding decreases with increasing drug concentration,^[18] resulting in a nonlinear relationship between total plasma concentration and dosage.^[19]

¹ Use of tradenames is for product identification only and does not imply endorsement.

The relationship between unbound (pharmacologically active) drug concentration and dosage, however, does not deviate substantially from linearity.^[20] The apparent volume of distribution is 0.13 to 0.19 L/kg, while brain-to-plasma concentration ratios based on total and unbound plasma concentration are on average around 0.1 and 0.5, respectively, with considerable interindividual variability.^[21,22] The ratio between the CSF concentration and the unbound concentration in plasma ranges between 0.6 and 1.0.^[22]

Studies on the kinetics of penetration into the CSF indicate that valproic acid, despite its hydrophilic nature, enters the CNS rapidly. The processes governing the passage of the drug across the bloodbrain barrier involve both passive diffusion and a bidirectional carrier-mediated transport. Entry into the brain is mediated by an anion exchanger at the brain capillary endothelium, which accounts for two-thirds of the barrier permeability.^[22] Valproic acid is also efficiently cleared out of the brain into the blood by a saturable, probenecid-sensitive transport at the blood-brain and blood-CSF barriers.^[22-24] Another set of transporters exists within the brain parenchyma, which is responsible for the uptake of valproic acid into neuronal and glial cells, resulting in intracellular concentrations that are higher than interstitial fluid concentrations.^[22]

The half-life of valproic acid is in the order of 9 to 18 hours, but shorter values (5 to 12 hours) are observed in patients taking enzyme-inducing comedication.^[10-12] The elimination is slower in newborns, especially those born prematurely. On the other hand, children eliminate the drug at a faster rate compared with adults and therefore require larger dosages per unit of bodyweight to achieve plasma drug concentrations comparable with those observed in adults.^[10]

Although total plasma valproic acid concentrations in the elderly are similar to those found in the young, unbound drug concentrations are increased in the elderly (as a result of an age-related decrease in intrinsic metabolic clearance, in the presence of a reduced plasma protein binding) and, therefore, the possibility of a reduction in dose requirements should be contemplated in these patients.^[25] Alterations in the pharmacokinetics of valproic acid are also observed in pregnancy, with a progressive decrease in total concentration and little or no change in unbound concentration.^[26] A discussion of the changes in the pharmacokinetics of valproic acid in disease states is beyond the scope of this review.

Only a minor fraction of the administered dose of valproic acid is excreted unchanged in the urine. The drug is extensively metabolised, primarily in the liver, through several pathways, the most important of which include microsomal glucuronide conjugation, mitochondrial β -oxidation and cytochrome P450 (CYP)–dependent ω -, (ω -1)– and (ω -2)–oxidation.^[10,14,22] The CYP isoforms involved in the metabolism of valproic acid have not been elucidated fully, but direct and indirect evidence suggests a role for CYP2C9, CYP2A6, CYP2B6 and, possibly, CYP2C19.^[22]

A number of unsaturated and oxygenated metabolites retain anticonvulsant activity, although their brain concentrations are probably too low to contribute significantly to therapeutic activity.^[6] Some metabolites, however, particularly the 4-en and the 2,4-di-en unsaturated derivatives, could be involved in the pathogenesis of liver toxicity (see section 6.6).^[14]

3. Drug Interactions

Coadministration of two or more AEDs, or of an AED with other medications, can result in clinically important drug interactions, both at pharmacokinetic and at pharmacodynamic levels. Thirtyfive years of clinical experience have allowed extensive elucidation of interactions in which valproic acid is involved.

3.1 Effect of Other Drugs on the Pharmacokinetics of Valproic Acid

A list of drugs that may affect the pharmacokinetics of valproic acid is provided in table I. Among the interactions listed in the table, the most commonly observed are those involving stimulation of valproic acid metabolism by enzyme-inducing AEDs, such as carbamazepine, phenytoin and barbiturates. These drugs cause a marked increase in the clearance of valproic acid, resulting in a significant increase in valproic acid dose requirements.^[10,12,27-32]

3.2 Effect of Valproic Acid on the Pharmacokinetics of Other Drugs

Unlike most other first-line AEDs, valproic acid is devoid of enzyme-inducing properties and, therefore, does not interfere with the metabolism of steroid oral contraceptives.^[10] On the other hand, valproic acid has a potential for inhibiting drug metabolism, resulting in a number of interactions of involving an elevation of plasma concentrations of concomitantly administered drugs (table II).^[33-43]

The most important examples of these interactions are represented by the valproic acid-induced increase in the plasma concentrations of phenobarbital (phenobarbitone) [including phenobarbital derived from primidone]^[10,33] and lamotrigine;^[34,35] both of these interactions are clinically important because they usually require a reduction in the dosage of the affected drug. Valproic acid may also inhibit epoxide hydrolase and by this mechanism increases the plasma concentration of carbamazepine-10,11epoxide, an active metabolite of carbamazepine;^[36-38] this may explain the occasional occurrence of signs of carbamazepine toxicity without any change in the concentration of the parent drug in patients receiving the drug combination.^[37]

Valproic acid may displace other drugs from plasma protein binding sites (table II).^[18,31,32,44] In particular, valproic acid displaces phenytoin from plasma proteins, and in some patients it may

Table I. Interactions whereby the pharmacokinetics of valproic acid (VPA) can be affected by other drugs (for a source of references, refer to text and published reviews)^[10,13,22,31,32]

•							
Interacting drug	Interaction	Comment					
Carbamazepine, phenytoin, phenobarbital (phenobarbitone), primidone	These drugs stimulate VPA metabolism and cause a marked reduction in serum VPA concentration	VPA dosage may need to be increased up to 2- to 3-fold to achieve serum VPA concentrations comparable to those found in patients not receiving enzyme inducers; patients receiving enzyme inducers are also more susceptible to VPA-induced liver toxicity					
Ethosuximide	Ethosuximide may cause a modest decrease in serum VPA concentrations	This possible pharmacokinetic interaction is probably of little clinical significance; more importantly, ethosuximide and VPA show a synergistic pharmacodynamic interaction that may be usefully exploited in patients with absence seizures refractory to monotherapy					
Felbamate	Felbamate may increase VPA concentrations by approximately 30-50% by inhibiting VPA β -oxidation	A reduction in VPA dosage may be required to avoid toxicity					
Lamotrigine	Lamotrigine may cause a modest decrease in serum VPA concentrations	Although this interaction is of little or no significance, the reverse interaction (inhibition of the metabolism of lamotrigine by VPA) is clinically important (table II); these drugs also show a positive pharmacodynamic interaction leading to synergistic antiepileptic effects					
Topiramate	Topiramate may cause a modest decrease in serum VPA concentrations	This interaction is probably of little clinical significance					
Antidepressants	Fluoxetine has been reported to increase serum VPA concentrations to a clinically important extent	Evidence is anecdotal, but patients should be monitored for potential signs of VPA toxicity					
Antituberculosis agents	Isoniazid may increase VPA concentrations by inhibiting VPA metabolism; conversely, rifampicin reduces VPA concentrations by inducing its metabolism	Both interactions may be clinically relevant; VPA dose requirements may be decreased by isoniazid and increased by rifampicin					
Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs	Aspirin (salicylic acid) and naproxen displace VPA from plasma proteins; aspirin may also compete with VPA for mitochondrial oxidation	Although the interaction with naproxen is probably clinically insignificant, patients comedicated with aspirin should be monitored for possible VPA toxicity; total serum VPA concentrations may underestimate the concentrations of unbound (pharmacologically active) VPA in patients taking these drugs					

also inhibit phenytoin metabolism.^[10,45] The usual consequence of this interaction is a decrease in total plasma phenytoin concentration, whereas the

concentration of unbound (pharmacologically active) phenytoin is unchanged or may even be increased.^[10,44,45] As a result of this interaction, in

Table II. Interactions where valproic acid (VPA) may affect the pharmacokinetics of other drugs (for a source of references, refer to text and published reviews)^[10,13,22,31,32]

Affected drug	Interaction	Comment		
Carbamazepine	VPA causes a modest increase in the serum concentrations of CBZ-E by inhibiting epoxide hydrolase	The increase in CBZ-E concentrations may occasionally result in CNS adverse effects; valpromide, an amide derivative of VPA, causes a much greater increase in CBZ-E concentrations, leading frequently to signs of toxicity		
Ethosuximide	VPA has variable effects (increase, decrease or no change) on serum ethosuximide concentrations	This possible pharmacokinetic interaction is usually of little clinical significance; more importantly, ethosuximide and VPA show a synergistic pharmacodynamic interaction that may be usefully exploited in patients with absence seizures refractory to monotherapy		
Felbamate	VPA may cause a modest increase in serum felbamate concentrations, possibly by inhibiting felbamate metabolism	This interaction is probably of limited clinical significance		
Lamotrigine	VPA increases serum lamotrigine concentrations by inhibiting lamotrigine glucuronidation	Patients receiving VPA require lower dosages of lamotrigir (a slower rate of lamotrigine up-titration is also necessary t minimise the risk of skin reactions); lamotrigine and VPA also exhibit a positive pharmacodynamic interaction leadin to synergistic antiepileptic effects		
Phenobarbital (phenobarbitone)	VPA increases serum phenobarbital concentrations by inhibiting the <i>N</i> -glucosidation and the p-hydroxylation of phenobarbital	The increase in phenobarbital concentrations is usually in the range of 15-45%; a reduction in phenobarbital dosage may be required to avoid toxicity		
Primidone	VPA may increase serum concentrations of metabolically derived phenobarbital; primidone concentrations may increase or remain unchanged	A reduction in primidone dosage may be required to avoid toxicity		
Phenytoin	VPA displaces phenytoin from plasma protein binding sites and may inhibit phenytoin metabolism	Usually the interaction results in decreased total serum phenytoin concentration with little or no change in unboun phenytoin concentrations and clinical effect; in some patients, free phenytoin concentrations may increase, leading to potentiation of phenytoin effects		
Antidepressants	VPA may increase amitriptyline and nortriptyline concentrations in patients receiving amitriptyline; VPA may also elevate nortriptyline concentrations in patients receiving nortriptyline	Patients receiving amitriptyline and nortriptyline should be monitored for potential signs of toxicity		
Antipsychotics	VPA increases by about 20% serum chlorpromazine concentrations; VPA may variably affect the plasma concentrations of clozapine and decreases those of the metabolite norclozapine	Both interactions are probably of little clinical significance, though there have been reports of adverse effects in patients given VPA and clozapine in combination		
Benzodiazepines	VPA increases serum lorazepam concentrations by about 20%; VPA also displaces diazepam from plasma protein binding sites	Both interactions are probably of little clinical significance; theoretically, the effects of IV diazepam may be transiently potentiated		
Calcium channel antagonists	VPA may cause a moderate increase in serum nimodipine concentration	The possibility of VPA potentiating the effects of nimodipine (and possibly other dihydropyridines) should be considered		
Nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors	VPA may increase 2- to 3-fold the serum concentration of zidovudine by inhibiting its glucuronidation	Patients receiving zidovudine and VPA should be monitored for zidovudine toxicity; no significant interactions are expected with other nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (didanosine, lamivudine and zalcitabine)		

CBZ-E = carbamazepine-10,11-epoxide; IV = intravenous.

patients comedicated with valproate, therapeutic (and toxic) effects occur at total plasma phenytoin concentrations lower than usual.

As indicated in table II, valproic acid may increase the serum concentration of certain coadministered drugs, including some tricyclic antidepressants, nimodipine and zidovudine. This could result in potentiation of the pharmacological effects of these agents.

3.3 Pharmacodynamic Drug Interactions

Potentially favourable pharmacodynamic drug interactions have been reported when valproate is administered with a number of other AEDs. For example, the combination of valproate and ethosuximide has been found to be useful in controlling absence seizures that are refractory to either drug given alone.^[46] Similar interactions have been reported with carbamazepine in patients with partial seizures^[47] and with lamotrigine in patients with partial and generalised seizure types.^[48-50] These interactions are rather complex in nature, and adjustments in dosage are often required to optimise therapeutic response and decrease the risk of adverse effects.

4. Dosage and Administration

Valproate is available in a parenteral form and in various other formulations, including an oral solution, capsules, plain tablets, enteric-coated tablets and sustained-release formulations. These preparations contain either the free acid, various salts or a complexation product [divalproex sodium (valproate semisodium)]. Enteric coating ensures an improved gastric tolerability, whereas use of sustained-release formulations or divalproex sodium reduces the fluctuation in plasma drug concentrations and allows a prolongation of the dosing interval, with inherent benefits in terms of patient compliance.^[10,51-53]

In adults, the starting dosage is usually 250mg twice daily, which is then increased at intervals of 2 to 3 days according to clinical response.^[54] The usual effective dosage is 500 to 2500 mg/day in two or three divided doses with conventional formula-

tions or two divided daily doses with sustainedrelease formulations.^[54,55] In some patients, particularly those with idiopathic generalised epilepsies managed on valproate monotherapy, once daily administration may be feasible.^[56] In general, dosage requirements are lower in patients with primarily generalised seizures than in those with partial seizures.^[57]

In children, treatment may be initiated with 10 to 15 mg/kg/day and increased, if necessary, by 10 to 15 mg/kg/day at intervals of about 2 weeks according to clinical response. The usual effective dosage is 10 to 30 mg/kg/day (20 to 40 mg/kg/day in infants) in three divided doses (or two divided daily doses with sustained-release formulations). If dosages above 40 mg/kg/day are required, clinical chemistry and haematological parameters should be monitored with special care.^[10]

There is considerable variability in plasma valproic acid concentrations among patients receiving the same dosage, largely as a result of interindividual differences in the rate of drug metabolism. The correlation between plasma drug concentrations and clinical response has been investigated in many studies and has been generally found to be relatively poor. An optimal plasma concentration range of 50 to 100 mg/L (350 to 700 mmol/L) has been proposed, but many patients respond well at concentrations outside this range.^[10,58,59] Because of this, the value of monitoring plasma valproic acid concentrations tends to be limited, even though at times concentration measurements can be useful in the evaluation of patients with suspected toxicity or patients receiving high-dosage therapy.

5. Efficacy in the Treatment of Epilepsy

The initial trials of valproate were conducted in the late 1960s and early 1970s in patients with epilepsy refractory to the other AEDs available at the time. In these patients, adjunctive therapy with valproate was found to be efficacious in reducing the incidence of both generalised and partial seizures.

Forty-one mostly noncomparative trials of varying duration were reviewed by Pinder et al.^[60] in 1977. Efficacy rates, defined as the percentage of patients showing a >75% reduction in seizure frequency compared with baseline, indicated that valproate, used mostly as adjunctive therapy, was effective in 61% of patients overall, with the response being usually greater in patients with generalised seizures compared with those with partial seizures. Equally favourable outcome data were reported in a more recent review by Davis et al.^[10] on efficacy rates from 15 noncomparative trials performed between 1977 and 1993. In these studies, 70% of patients received monotherapy, and the findings confirmed the broad-spectrum efficacy of valproate in patients with a wide variety of seizure types.

The most valuable evidence on the clinical usefulness of valproate, however, comes from several randomised, controlled studies, the results of which are summarised in sections 5.1 to 5.3.

5.1 Partial Seizures (With and Without Secondary Generalisation) and Primarily Generalised Tonic-Clonic Seizures

A number of studies have compared valproate monotherapy with other AEDs as first-line treatment of patients with newly diagnosed partial seizures (with or without secondary generalisation) and/or primarily generalised tonic-clonic seizures (table III).

Turnbull et al.^[62] in 1985 were the first to perform a relatively large-scale, randomised trial comparing valproate with phenytoin as initial monotherapy in 140 adults with recent-onset, previously untreated epilepsy. In agreement with earlier findings from the same group,^[70] no major differences in efficacy were found between the two drugs, but phenytoin was more frequently associated with idiosyncratic adverse reactions leading to withdrawal (five patients, compared with none in the valproate group). Similar results were reported by Callaghan et al.,^[63] who found no major differences in efficacy among valproate, phenytoin and carbamazepine in patients with newly diagnosed epilepsy. There was, however, a trend for complete seizure control to be observed less commonly in the carbamazepine group, particularly among patients with generalised seizures. With all three drugs, response rates were greater in patients with generalised tonic-clonic seizures than in those with partial seizures.

The efficacy of valproate monotherapy in adults with newly diagnosed partial or primarily generalised tonic-clonic seizures was further confirmed in a randomised controlled trial sponsored by the UK Medical Research Council in the early 1990s.^[66] In this trial, 243 patients were randomised to treatment with valproate, carbamazepine, phenytoin or phenobarbital and followed up for 3 years. All drugs were similarly efficacious in controlling seizures but, as expected, there were appreciable differences in tolerability profile. Adverse effects leading to discontinuation of treatment were found in 5% of patients randomised to valproate compared with 3, 11 and 22% of those randomised to phenytoin, carbamazepine and phenobarbital, respectively. The results indicated that phenobarbital, as a result of its CNS adverse effects, is not the most desirable choice for the initial treatment of patients with newly diagnosed epilepsy.

These findings were reinforced by the results of a similar randomised trial in 167 children with partial or generalised tonic-clonic seizures.^[68] No major differences in efficacy were identified between valproate, carbamazepine and phenytoin, but withdrawals as a result of adverse effects were more common in the phenytoin group (9%) than in the valproate and carbamazepine groups (4% each). More importantly, six of the first ten children randomised to phenobarbital dropped out as a result of unacceptable, mostly behavioural or cognitive, adverse effects, and the phenobarbital arm was eliminated from the study because the investigators considered it unethical to assign further children to treatment with a barbiturate.

Phenytoin and phenobarbital were included in another paediatric study carried out in India with a total of 151 children with generalised tonic-clonic

Table III. Prospective, randomised comparative studies on the efficacy of valproate monotherapy in the treatment of adults and children with
newly diagnosed epilepsy (partial and/or generalised tonic-clonic seizures) [reproduced and modified from Seino, ^[61] with permission from
Blackwell Science Ltd.]

Reference	Year of study	No. of patients (PS/all)	Age (y)	Seizure type	Seizure frequency at entry	Follow-up (mo)	Main efficacy
Turnbull et al. ^[62]	1985	64/140	16-70	PS (±SGTC), GTC	≥2 over previous 36mo	24-48	$VPA \approx PHT$
Callaghan et al. ^[63]	1985	79/181	4-72 [mean 25]	PS (±SGTC), PGTC	≥2 over previous 6mo	14-24	$VPA \approx CBZ \approx PHT$
Mattson et al. ^{[64]a}	1992	480/480	18-70	CPS (±SGTC)	Not stated	Mean 40	VPA \approx CBZ for SGTC; VPA inferior to CBZ for CPS
Ramsay et al. ^[65]	1992	0/136	Mean 21	GTC	≥2 within 14d after enrolment	6	$VPA \approx PHT$ (trend for better efficacy o VPA)
Richens et al. ^[57]	1994	143/300	≥16 [mean 34]	PS (±SGTC), PGTC	≥2 over previous 6mo	36	$VPA \approx CBZ$
Heller et al. ^[66]	1995	102/243	≥16 [median 29]	PS (±SGTC), PGTC	≥2 over previous 12mo	Median 30	$VPA \approx PB \approx PHT \approx CBZ$
Verity et al. ^[67]	1995	111/260	5-15	PS (±SGTC), PGTC	≥2 over previous 6mo	36	$VPA \approx CBZ$
De Silva et al. ^[68]	1996	89/167	3-16	PS (±SGTC), PGTC	≥2 over previous 12mo	Median 44	$VPA \approx PHT \approx CBZ$
Thilothammal et al.[69]	1996	0/151	4-12	GTC	≥2	22-36	VPA ≈ PB ≈ PHT

a 50% of the patients had been suboptimally treated previously.

CBZ = carbamazepine; **CPS** = complex partial seizures; **GTC** = generalised tonic-clonic seizures; **PB** = phenobarbital (phenobarbitone); **PGTC** = primary generalised tonic-clonic seizures; **PHT** = phenytoin; **PS** = partial seizures; **SGTC** = secondary generalised tonic-clonic seizures; **VPA** = valproate; \approx indicates no statistical difference in between-group comparisons.

seizures.^[69] In this study, no differences in efficacy emerged among these drugs, but tolerability findings tended to favour valproate. Hyperactivity was the major adverse effect of phenobarbital, being observed in 22% of the children assigned to that drug.

Three additional, larger scale randomised monotherapy trials focused on a comparison of valproate with carbamazepine. The UK adult EPITEG trial evaluated 300 patients with newly diagnosed, previously untreated epilepsy, of whom approximately one-half had partial seizures and the remaining were diagnosed as having primarily generalised tonic-clonic seizures.^[57] After 3 years of follow-up, valproate and carbamazepine were found to be equally efficacious, irrespective of seizure type. Both drugs were well tolerated, although a somewhat higher incidence of adverse effects (particularly skin rashes) at initiation of therapy with carbamazepine led to significantly more patients remaining on valproate for at least 6 months (90% compared with 75% in the carbamazepine group).

In a separate trial conducted according to an identical design involving 260 children at 63 centres in the UK and Ireland, valproate and carbamazepine were also found to be very effective in controlling partial and primarily generalised tonicclonic seizures.^[67] A trend for superiority of valproate in the 12- and 24-month remission rates did not reach statistical significance. As far as adverse effects were concerned, increased appetite was more common in the valproate group, whereas somnolence and dizziness were more common in the carbamazepine group.

A third major randomised trial comparing valproate with carbamazepine was carried out by the Veterans Administration (VA) Collaborative Group in the US.^[64] This large-scale (480 patients),

double-blind trial differed from the UK studies in several ways: (i) only patients with complex partial seizures and secondarily generalised tonic-clonic seizures were included; (ii) 97% of the patients were male; (iii) the average age (47 years) was higher than in the other studies; and (iv), perhaps most importantly, only half of the patients were treatment naïve, the other half having experienced suboptimally treated epilepsy for an average of 8 years. Possibly because many patients had partially refractory epilepsy, the mean dosage of valproate at the end of the 12-month follow-up was higher than in the European studies (2099 mg/day compared with 924 mg/day at 24 months in the adult EPITEG trial^[57]). Valproate was found to be as effective as carbamazepine in controlling generalised tonic-clonic seizures, but carbamazepine provided better control of complex partial seizures and had fewer long-term adverse effects. In particular, tremor, hair loss or changes in hair texture, and bodyweight gain were more common in the valproate group, whereas carbamazepine was associated with a higher incidence of skin rashes at the beginning of treatment. The conclusions of this study, however, have been questioned, mainly in view of the high dosages used, the somewhat arbitrary allocation of patients to subgroups based on the predominant seizure type and the high number of patients (about one-third) lost to follow-up in the first 12 months.^[61,71,72]

Although the higher efficacy of carbamazepine in comparison with valproate in controlling complex partial seizures in the VA trial^[64] could be explained by recruitment of patients with a more severe partial epilepsy, it should be pointed out that in other studies the efficacy of valproate has also been clearly established in patients with refractory epilepsy. The most recent of such trials used a conversionto-monotherapy, double-blind design, where patients with refractory partial seizures uncontrolled by carbamazepine, phenytoin or barbiturates were randomised to divalproex sodium at dosages designed to achieve plasma valproic acid concentrations in a high range (80 to 150 mg/L) and low range (25 to 50 mg/L).^[73] Proof of efficacy was obtained by demonstrating that patients randomised to high concentrations had better seizure control than those randomised to low concentrations, even though there were more adverse effects in the former group. It should be stressed, however, that this trial was not designed to assess the efficacy of valproate under optimal dose conditions; indeed, the high-concentration group received dosages far in excess of those that are usually appropriate, whereas the low-concentration group received suboptimal dosages.

More clinically relevant information on the usefulness of valproate in the management of refractory partial seizures comes from conventional adjunctive therapy trials, where the drug was found to be superior to placebo^[74,75] and as effective as vigabatrin^[48] in patients whose epilepsy failed to respond to other AEDs. As discussed above in section 3, it has been suggested that in patients with refractory epilepsy, the best responses are often found when valproate is combined with either carbamazepine^[47,48] or, in particular, with lamotrigine,^[48-50] even though coadministration with the latter drug requires special precautions to minimise the risk of lamotrigine-induced skin rashes.^[4]

The Cochrane Collaboration Group has recently completed a meta-analysis of randomised, controlled, comparative trials of valproate, phenytoin and carbamazepine given as monotherapy to patients with newly diagnosed partial and primarily generalised tonic-clonic seizures. The comparison of valproate with phenytoin was based on data from 669 patients, and no overall difference was found between the two drugs for the main outcomes examined (i.e. time to withdrawal from the allocated treatment, time to 12-month remission, time to 6-month remission and time to first seizure).^[76] The comparison between valproate and carbamazepine was based on analysis of individual data from 1265 patients from five trials.^[77] For partial seizures, the two drugs were found to have comparable efficacy for all endpoints tested, except for time to first seizure (a parameter of questionable clinical significance, being strongly influenced by the somewhat arbitrary choice of the starting dosage), which was in favour of carbamazepine. For primary generalised tonic-clonic seizures, efficacy endpoints tended to favour valproate, but confidence limits were too wide to allow detection of statistically significant differences. The authors also presented evidence that analysis of data for generalised epilepsies could have been confounded by the fact that at least in some patients seizures were probably misclassified.

There is little information on how valproate compares with newly introduced AEDs in the management of patients with previously untreated epilepsy. In one trial, 249 patients with newly diagnosed partial and primarily generalised tonic-clonic seizures were randomised to either oxcarbazepine or valproate monotherapy and followed up for 1 year.^[78] The two drugs were found to have comparable efficacy, and no significant differences were found in their overall tolerability, an interesting observation in view of the fact that in similar trials oxcarbazepine was found to be better tolerated than either carbamazepine or phenytoin (see review by Perucca and Tomson^[79]).

5.2 Other Generalised Seizure Types

Valproate is regarded as the first-choice agent for most forms of idiopathic and symptomatic generalised epilepsies.^[80-82] Many of these syndromes are associated with multiple seizure types, including tonic-clonic, myoclonic and absence seizures, and prescription of a broad-spectrum drug such as valproate has obvious advantages in this situation.^[83] For the same reason, valproate represents a reasonable choice in patients with a history of generalised seizures in whom a precise syndromic diagnosis is uncertain, even though this should not be regarded as a reason to neglect all possible investigations that could lead to a precise diagnosis of the type of epilepsy.^[83,84] On the other hand, carbamazepine, phenytoin, oxcarbazepine and the GABAergic drugs vigabatrin and tiagabine should be used very cautiously in patients with generalised epilepsies, since these drugs have a potential for precipitating or aggravating myoclonic jerks and absence seizures^[85-87] and may even be responsible for inducing refractory nonconvulsive status.^[88] The effectiveness of valproate in protecting against a variety of seizure types in patients with generalised epilepsies is supported by decades of extensive clinical experience, even though controlled comparative trials are rarely conducted in these patients.

In patients with typical and atypical absence seizures, the efficacy of valproate has been demonstrated both by clinical observation and documentation of a reduced frequency and duration of discharges in the EEG.^[89-91] Although in comparative trials, valproate and ethosuximide have been found to be equally effective in suppressing seizures in at least 80% of patients with childhood or juvenile absence epilepsy,^[92,93] valproate is usually considered the drug of choice for the treatment of these patients because, unlike ethosuximide, it is also effective in preventing generalised tonicclonic seizures, which may coexist or develop at a later time in these patients.^[94] Valproate has also been found to be efficacious in preventing the recurrence of absence status.^[95]

Valproate is efficacious against all types of seizures associated with juvenile myoclonic epilepsy, and it is also generally regarded as the treatment of choice for this condition (see review by Wolf^[81]). Seizure control is obtained in a large majority of patients with juvenile myoclonic epilepsy, and treatment needs to be continued for life because there is a high risk of relapse when the drug is discontinued.

Valproate is widely used in the management of a variety of seizure types, including atypical absences, tonic, atonic and myoclonic seizures, which are associated with cryptogenic and symptomatic generalised epilepsies. Syndromes in which valproate has been found to be useful include the Lennox-Gastaut^[10,96] and West^[97-99] syndromes. Caution, however, is required in infants and young children because of the risk of liver toxicity, which is especially elevated in patients with inborn metabolic defects (see section 6.6).

Although valproate is effective in reducing the risk of recurrence of febrile convulsions,^[100-103]

the risk-to-benefit ratio is against the use of continuous pharmacological prophylaxis in children with a history of febrile seizures.^[4,104]

5.3 Status Epilepticus

Valproate has been made available recently in a dosage form suitable for intravenous use, the approved therapeutic indication for which is replacement therapy in patients temporarily unable to take the drug orally. Some clinicians, however, have evaluated this formulation as a potential treatment against convulsive and nonconvulsive status epilepticus, with favourable preliminary results.^[105-120] Compared with other drugs used in the management of status epilepticus, such as benzodiazepines and phenytoin, valproate has potential safety advantages because of a lower risk of hypotension and respiratory depression.^[105,106]

Further studies are required to establish in more detail the value of valproate in the management of status epilepticus. At present, there is insufficient evidence to recommend the use of the drug as firstline therapy in the management of this condition.

6. Adverse Effects

The adverse effects profile of valproate has been evaluated in clinical studies and in extensive postmarketing experience.^[10,121,122]

6.1 Gastrointestinal Adverse Effects

Among dose-dependent adverse effects, gastrointestinal disturbances such as nausea, vomiting and indigestion and, more rarely, diarrhoea, abdominal cramps and constipation are observed more commonly at initiation of treatment; they are usually transient and do not generally require discontinuation of treatment.^[10,123] Manifestations of gastric intolerance may be minimised by using an enteric-coated formulation or by administering the drug at meal times.

6.2 CNS Adverse Effects

CNS adverse effects are observed less commonly with valproate than with other AEDs (see review by Davis et al.^[10]). Sedation may be observed, but generally it is not prominent and may result from interactions with concomitantly given AEDs, particularly phenobarbital.^[122] Valproate has a minimal impact on cognitive function^[124] and, for this reason, it has been proposed among the AEDs to be used preferentially in the elderly.^[125]

The most commonly observed neurological adverse effect associated with valproate is a postural tremor, which resembles essential tremor and tends to be dose related. In the adult EPITEG trial, 6% of patients assigned to valproate developed tremor, compared with 2% of patients allocated to carbamazepine.^[57] Tremor was observed much more commonly in the VA study,^[64] where it was reported in 45% of patients assigned to valproate, compared with 22% of those randomised to carbamazepine. The higher incidence in the latter trial may be ascribed to use of larger dosages but also to evaluation of adverse effects by means of a checklist, a methodology that may lead to overreporting.^[126] In some patients, particularly those in whom the tremor has a 'flapping' pattern, an underlying valproate-induced hyperammonaemia may contribute to its aetiology.

Less common CNS adverse effects of valproate include headache, nystagmus, dizziness, diplopia, amblyopia, blurred vision, incoordination, parkinsonian symptoms and behavioural or psychiatric disorders.^[121,127] A reversible, dementia-like syndrome, at times associated with magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) findings suggestive of cortical atrophy, has been reported. The syndrome is extremely rare, but physicians should be aware of its existence, because both the mental and MRI signs disappear rapidly following discontinuation of treatment or a reduction in dosage.^[128] Occasional cases of encephalopathy have also been reported, which may involve development of a confusional state, stupor and even coma, particularly in patients comedicated with other AEDs.^[14,127] These symptoms are fully reversible and need to be differentiated from those caused by valproateinduced hyperammonaemia or by severe liver toxicity.

6.3 Bodyweight Gain and Polycystic Ovary Syndrome

An adverse effect that may be troublesome during long-term treatment with valproate is bodyweight gain.^[129] Caloric restriction does not necessarily eliminate the problem.

In the EPITEG trial, the incidence of bodyweight gain during valproate treatment was 15%,^[57] whereas in the VA study the percentage of patients who gained more than 5.5kg (12lb) was 20%.^[64] Hyperinsulinism has been described in association with valproate-induced excessive bodyweight gain.^[130]

Some studies have associated valproate with an increased incidence of polycystic ovaries, polycystic ovarian dysfunction and hyperandrogenism,^[131] which are discussed in this section as they seem to be at least in part related to bodyweight gain. Polycystic ovaries alone are a relatively common finding in the general population and should be differentiated from polycystic ovary syndrome (i.e. a condition involving hyperandrogenic chronic anovulation, associated with menstrual disorders, hypofertility and, often, hirsutism, acne and obesity).

As pointed out by Frank,^[132] 'few subjects have provoked such controversy in the field of reproductive endocrinology as policystic ovary syndrome', and this appears to be equally true for the role of valproate in the pathogenesis of this syndrome.[133-136] Some authors consider available evidence to indicate a causative role of valproate in increasing the incidence of polycystic ovaries, anovulation and hyperandrogenism in women with epilepsy (particularly in those who are obese),^[135] whereas others point out that the evidence is less than compelling, that the described ovarian and endocrine changes may be simply a consequence of valproate-induced bodyweight gain, and that studies conducted to date failed to fully account for the role of confounding factors, including epilepsy per se.^[134] For a detailed discussion, the reader is referred to two recent articles where these viewpoints are hotly debated.^[134,135] As summarised in an associated commentary,^[136] the bulk of the evidence indicates that polycystic ovary syndrome occurs in 13 to 25% of women with epilepsy, which is higher than the 4 to 6% prevalence most commonly found in the general population; the broad extent of this range may well represent differences in classification criteria and characteristics of the assessed population, including the type of drug exposure.

Overall, menstrual disorders, certain clinical, ultrasound or endocrine manifestations of reproductive system disorders, and polycystic ovary syndrome appear to be more common with the use of valproate than with other AEDs. Although these findings do implicate a role of valproate, the precise incidence of the observed abnormalities, their clinical relevance and the influence of confounders remain to be established and should be evaluated in large, prospective randomised studies.^[136]

As for the implications for current prescribing, drug selection in the individual patient should always take into account predicted benefits versus expected risks.^[136] When valproate is prescribed to women with epilepsy, monitoring of bodyweight, menstrual cycle and potential reproductive endocrine abnormalities is recommended.^[133-136] Should endocrine problems emerge, switching to an alternative drug (for example, carbamazepine in partial epilepsy or lamotrigine in generalised epilepsies) should be considered, even though in well controlled patients there is always a risk that a change in therapy could result in seizure recurrence.^[137]

6.4 Hyperammonaemia and Other Metabolic Adverse Effects

A rise in blood ammonia level has been reported in 20 to 50% of patients treated with valproate, being more common among those comedicated with enzyme-inducing AEDs.^[10] In most patients, this biochemical abnormality is asymptomatic, at times transient and of negligible clinical significance, but symptoms of encephalopathy, confusion, nausea/vomiting and ataxia have been noted in occasional cases, which necessitated withdrawal of the drug (see review by Davis et al.^[10]).

Valproate may also cause a decrease in plasma carnitine levels.^[138] L-carnitine supplementation is currently recommended for valproate-induced liver toxicity, valproate overdose, other acute metabolic disorders associated with carnitine deficiency and primary plasmalemmal carnitine transport defect.^[105] Other indications proposed for L-carnitine supplementation include the presence of a secondary carnitine-deficiency syndrome, symptomatic valproate-associated hyperammonaemia, multiple risk factors for valproate-associated hepatotoxicity, use of valproate in infants and young children and those undergoing dialysis, and conditions associated with hypocarnitaemia.^[139]

Metabolic adverse effects that have been occasionally reported in association with valproate include alterations in lipid metabolism^[127] and reduced bone mineral density.^[140]

6.5 Haematological Adverse Effects

Thrombocytopenia, platelet dysfunction, fibrinogen depletion and coagulation abnormalities have also been reported with valproate use and may be associated with altered bleeding time, bruising or epistaxis.^[121,122,141] Increased blood loss during surgery in valproate-treated patients has been reported in some series^[142] but not in others.^[143]

Bone marrow depression has been reported in a few patients treated with valproate, but it is extremely rare.^[127]

6.6 Pancreatitis and Liver Toxicity

The two most important idiosyncratic reactions ascribed to valproate therapy are pancreatitis and liver failure.^[127]

Acute pancreatitis may rarely lead to fatalities, and most published cases have been reviewed.^[144,145] Pre-existing mental retardation^[146] and end-stage renal failure^[147] have been suggested to be among the risk factors for valproate-induced pancreatitis.

As far as liver toxicity is concerned, its incidence in an unselected population of patients is in the order of 1 in 20 000 treated patients.^[148-150] However, several conditions are known to be associated with an increased risk, most notably age below 2 years (particularly when valproate is used in polytherapy and in children with mental retardation), coexistence of certain metabolic defects (e.g. β -oxidation disorders and mitochondrial diseases, conditions for which valproate is clearly contraindicated) and pre-existing liver disease or elevated liver enzyme levels.^[148-150] In children younger than 2 years receiving polytherapy, the risk of valproate-induced liver toxicity is as high as 1 : 600 or 1 : 800, but the incidence decreases with increasing age.

Over the past years, there has been a decrease in the occurrence of fatal liver toxicity, probably owing to the recognition of risk factors, avoidance of valproate in high-risk groups and, possibly, rapid discontinuation after early identification of the disorder.^[150] Although monitoring of liver enzyme levels, particularly during the first 6 months of therapy, should not be neglected, it may not allow early detection of hepatotoxicity. Therefore, it is important to inform the patient and relatives about the most common heralding signs, which include apathy, somnolence, anorexia, vomiting and increased seizure frequency, especially in the presence of febrile infections.^[150] A bleeding tendency and jaundice may be additional early signs in some patients. Management involves rapid discontinuation of the offending drug, and the use of intravenous carnitine has also been advocated.[151,152] In a recent report, 20 of 42 patients with valproateinduced hepatotoxicity treated with L-carnitine survived, compared with a survival rate of only 10% among 50 patients treated solely with aggressive supportive care.^[153]

6.7 Skin and Appendages

Skin rashes are very uncommon with valproate, and other immune-mediated reactions such as systemic lupus erythematosus are exceedingly rare.^[127]

Valproate may be associated with hair loss or changes in hair texture. These effects are usually

reversible and may remit even when therapy is continued.^[10]

6.8 Effects on the Offspring

An important adverse effect of valproate is an increased risk of major malformations and, possibly, dysmorphic syndromes in the offspring of women exposed to the drug in the first trimester of pregnancy.^[121,153-160] In addition to other malformations, an estimated 1 to 3% risk of neural tube defects, including spina bifida, has been reported, and there is some evidence that the increase in risk is highest when valproate is taken in high dosages (≥1000 mg/day) or in combination with certain other AEDs, particularly carbamazepine.[156,157] One recent study has also reported that children exposed prenatally to valproate were more likely to require additional educational support compared with children exposed prenatally to other AEDs,^[161] but because of the retrospective nature of this survey, selection bias could not be excluded. Overall, there is a striking paucity of information on the comparative effects of prenatal AED exposure on postnatal development, and this represents an important priority for future prospective studies.

The treatment of epilepsy in women of childbearing potential raises important concerns with respect to the well-being of the offspring.^[162] In addition to valproate, other old-generation AEDs have been associated with an increased incidence of birth defects (including a 0.5 to 1% risk of neural tube defects with carbamazepine^[162]). The potential teratogenic risks associated with the use of newer AEDs in women are unknown.^[162] Collaborative multicentre prospective registries have been set up around the world to collect essential prospective information on the relative risks associated with the various AEDs and their combinations, and it should be a duty of all practising physicians to collaborate in these studies.^[163]

Since convulsive seizures are also considered harmful to the developing embryo, no one questions the need for anticonvulsant prophylaxis in women of childbearing potential. In the absence of sound evidence on potential differences in teratogenic risks between AEDs, physicians differ in their perception of risk/benefits ratios of the various drugs and, therefore, in prescribing practices. One justifiable approach involves choosing the AED that is most likely to control the patient's seizure type(s) at relatively low dosages.

Prenatal diagnosis with ultrasound at gestation weeks 18 to 20 can be used for the early detection of most major malformations, including neural tube defects.^[162] In patients at risk for neural tube defects, amniocentesis at weeks 15 to 16 for the determination of α -fetoprotein may be considered, but amniocentesis is not without risks, and its use has declined following the introduction of improved ultrasound techniques (including transvaginal ultrasonography).

In animal models, the teratogenic effects of valproate are attenuated by avoiding high peak plasma concentrations.[164] In women of childbearing potential who require therapy with valproate, it is advisable to rationalise treatment prior to pregnancy by using the lowest dosage that controls convulsive seizures, possibly as monotherapy, and by dividing the total dose of valproate into three daily administrations (or two daily administrations for sustained-release formulations).^[162] Folic acid should be administered before and during pregnancy in all women taking valproate and/or other AEDs. Folic acid has been shown to reduce the risk of neural tube defects in the offspring when there was a history of a previously affected pregnancy,^[165] and it is possible that it could also reduce the risk of spina bifida associated with valproate or carbamazepine, even though this has not been formally tested.

7. Pharmacoeconomic Considerations

Currently available AEDs differ greatly in their cost, and the price of medication is an important consideration in designing therapeutic algorithms, even in affluent societies. Recent surveys used a cost-minimisation analysis to compare direct medical costs associated with the use of valproate, phenytoin, carbamazepine and lamotrigine in the treatment of newly diagnosed patients in 12 countries.^[166,167] Not surprisingly, the costs associated with the use of the three older drugs were one-half to one-third of those associated with the use of lamotrigine.

Economic appraisals providing data to orient therapeutic practice have clearly shown that, at least in patients with newly diagnosed epilepsy, optimal cost-effectiveness can be achieved with older generation AEDs.^[166] This conclusion is supported by evidence that in these patients, new AEDs are not more efficacious than older agents.^[79] Although differences in tolerability profile between these agents do exist, they do not appear to justify the first choice use of new AEDs in the vast majority of patients with recent-onset epilepsy, even though there may be exceptions to this rule.^[79]

8. Conclusions

Among available AEDs, valproate is distinguished by its broad spectrum of efficacy against all seizure types and syndromes, low risk of causing paradoxical seizure exacerbation, good CNS tolerability and over 35 years of clinical experience in millions of patients worldwide. Because of these characteristics, valproate remains a mainstay for the treatment of epilepsy in all age groups, with the exception of infants and very young children where its potential benefits need to be carefully weighed against the risk of liver toxicity. In all types of epilepsy, the efficacy of valproate is comparable with that of alternative AEDs, and it is mainly the differences in tolerability profile that determine which drug has to be preferentially used in an individual patient.

Acknowledgements

The input of Dr David Pittrow, Department of Clinical Pharmacology, Technical University of Dresden, to various sections of the manuscript is gratefully acknowledged. This work was supported by an educational grant from Sanofi-Synthélabo, which had no control over the content of the manuscript. The author has received research grants and/or speaking fees from companies marketing most of the available antiepileptic drugs (carbamazepine, ethosuximide, gabapentin, lamotrigine, levetiracetam, phenytoin, tiagabine, topiramate and vigabatrin).

References

- 1. Hauser WA, Hesdorffer DC. Epilepsy: frequency, causes and consequences. New York: Demos, 1990
- Annegers JF. Epidemiology of epilepsy. In: Wyllie E, editor. The treatment of epilepsy: principles and practice. 2nd ed. Baltimore (MD): Williams & Wilkins, 1997: 165-72
- Hauser WA, Annegers JF, Kurland LT. Prevalence of epilepsy in Rochester, Minnesota, 1940-80. Epilepsia 1991; 32: 429-45
- Perucca E, Beghi E, Dulac O, et al. Assessing risk to benefit ratio in antiepileptic drug therapy. Epilepsy Res 2000; 41: 107-39
- Moinier H, Carraz G, Moinier Y, et al. Propriété pharmacodynamique de la site N-dipropylacétique. Mémoire: propriété anti-épileptique. Thérapie 1963; 18: 435-8
- Löscher W. Valproate: reappraisal of its pharmacodynamic properties and mechanism of action. Prog Neurobiol 1999; 58: 31-59
- Löscher W. Effects of the antiepileptic drug valproate on metabolism and function of inhibitory and excitatory amino acids in the brain. Neurochem Res 1993; 18: 485-502
- Gean PW, Huang CC, Hung CR, et al. Valproic acid suppresses the synaptic response mediated by the NMDA receptors in rat amygdalar slices. Brain Res Bull 1994; 33 (3): 333-6
- McLean MJ, Macdonald RL. Sodium valproate, but not ethosuximide, produces use- and voltage-dependent limitation of high frequency repetitive firing of action potentials of mouse central neurons in cell culture. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 1986; 237 (3): 1001-11
- Davis R, Peters DH, McTavish D. Valproic acid: a reappraisal of its pharmacological properties and clinical efficacy in epilepsy. Drugs 1994; 47: 332-72
- Perucca E, Gatti G, Frigo GM, et al. Pharmacokinetics of valproic acid after oral and intravenous administration. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1978; 5: 313-8
- Perucca E, Gatti G, Frigo GM, et al. Disposition of sodium valproate in epileptic patients. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1978; 5: 495-9
- Gugler R, von Unruh GE. Clinical pharmacokinetics of valproic acid. Clin Pharmacokinet 1980; 5: 67-83
- Zaccara G, Messori A, Moroni F. Clinical pharmacokinetics of valproic acid: 1988. Clin Pharmacokinet 1988; 55: 367-89
- 15. Barre J, Berger Y. Pharmacokinetics of a newly developed sustained-release form of sodium valproate. In: Chadwick D, editor. Proceedings of the Fourth International Symposium on Sodium Valproate and Epilepsy. International Congress and Symposium Series No. 152. London: Royal Society of Medicine Services, 1989: 178-84
- Levy RH, Cenraud B, Loiseau P, et al. Meal-dependent absorption of enteric coated sodium valproate. Epilepsia 1980; 21: 273-80
- Royer-Morrot MJ, Zhiri A, Jacob F, et al. Influence of food intake on the pharmacokinetics of a sustained release formulation of sodium valproate. Biopharm Drug Dispos 1993; 14: 511-8
- Cramer JA, Mattson RH. Valproic acid: in vitro plasma protein binding and interaction with phenytoin. Ther Drug Monit 1979; 1: 105-16
- Gram L, Flachs H, Wurtz-Jorgensen A, et al. Sodium valproate, serum level and clinical effect in epilepsy: a controlled study. Epilepsia 1979; 20: 303-12

- Bowdle TA, Patel IH, Levy RH, et al. Valproic acid dosage and plasma protein binding and clearance. Clin Pharmacol Ther 1980; 28: 486-92
- Shen DD, Ojemann GA, Rappaport RL, et al. Low and variable presence of valproic acid in human brain. Neurology 1992; 42: 582-5
- Levy RH, Shen D, Abbott F, et al. Valproic acid: chemistry, biotransformation and pharmacokinetics. In: Levy RH, Mattson BS, Meldrum BS, et al., editors. Antiepileptic drugs. 5th ed. Philadelphia (PA): Lippincott Williams and Wilkins, 2002: 780-800
- Frey HH, Löscher W. Distribution of valproate across the interface between blood and cerebrospinal fluid. Neuropharmacology 1978; 17: 637-42
- Löscher W, Frey HH. Kinetics of penetration of common antiepileptic drugs into cerebrospinal fluid. Epilepsia 1984; 25: 346-52
- Perucca E, Grimaldi R, Gatti G, et al. Pharmacokinetics of valproic acid in the elderly. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1984; 17: 665-9
- Koerner M, Yerby M, Friel P, et al. Valproic acid disposition and protein binding in pregnancy. Ther Drug Monit 1989; 11: 228-30
- Henriksen O, Johannessen SI. Clinical and pharmacokinetic observations on sodium valproate: a 5-year follow-up study in 100 children with epilepsy. Acta Neurol Scand 1982; 65: 504-23
- Hoffmann F, von Unruh GE, Jancik BC. Valproic acid disposition in epileptic patients during combined antiepileptic maintenance therapy. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 1981; 19: 383-5
- Levy RH, Koch KM. Drug interactions with valproic acid. Drugs 1982; 24: 543-56
- May TW, Rambeck B. Serum concentration of valproic acid: influence of dose and co-medication. Ther Drug Monit 1985; 7: 387-90
- Patsalos PN, Froscher W, Pisani F, et al. The importance of drug interactions in epilepsy therapy. Epilepsia 2002; 43: 365-85
- Scheyer RD. Valproic acid: drug interactions. In: Levy RH, Mattson BS, Meldrum BS, et al., editors. Antiepileptic drugs. 5th ed. Philadelphia (PA): Lippincott Williams and Wilkins, 2002: 801-7
- Bruni J, Wilder BJ, Perchalski RJ, et al. Valproic acid and plasma levels of phenobarbital. Neurology 1980; 30: 94-7
- Kanner AM, Frey M. Adding valproate to lamotrigine: a study of their pharmacokinetic interaction. Neurology 2000; 55: 588-91
- 35. Morris RG, Black AB, Lam E, et al. Clinical study of lamotrigine and valproic acid in patients with epilepsy: using a drug interaction to advantage? Ther Drug Monit 2000; 22: 656-60
- McKee JW, Blacklaw J, Butler E, et al. Variability and clinical relevance of the interaction between sodium valproate and carbamazepine in epileptic patients. Epilepsy Res 1992; 11: 193-8
- Pisani F, Fazio A, Oteri G, et al. Sodium valproate and valpromide: differential interactions with carbamazepine in epileptic patients. Epilepsia 1986; 27: 548-52
- Robbins DK, Wedlund PJ, Kuhn R, et al. Inhibition of epoxide hydrolase by valproic acid in epileptic patients receiving carbamazepine. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1990; 29: 759-62
- Anderson GD, Gidal BE, Kantor ED, et al. Lorazepam-valproate interaction: studies in normal subjects and isolated perfused rat liver. Epilepsia 1994; 35: 221-5
- Lertora JJL, Rege AB, Greespan DL, et al. Pharmacokinetic interaction between zidovudine and valproic acid in patients

infected with human immunodeficiency virus. Clin Pharmacol Ther 1994; 56: 272-8

- Wong SL, Cavanaugh J, Shi H, et al. Effects of divalproex sodium on amitriptyline and nortriptyline pharmacokinetics. Clin Pharmacol Ther 1996; 60: 48-53
- Tartara A, Galimberti CA, Manni R, et al. Differential effects of valproic acid and enzyme inducing anticonvulsants on nimodipine pharmacokinetics in epileptic patients. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1991; 32: 335-40
- Pisani F, Narbone MC, Trunfio C, et al. Valproic acid-ethosuximide interaction: a pharmacokinetic study. Epilepsia 1984; 25: 229-33
- Tsanaclis LM, Allen J, Perucca E, et al. Effect of valproate on free plasma phenytoin concentrations. Br J Pharmacol 1984; 18: 17-20
- 45. Perucca E, Hebdige S, Frigo GM, et al. Interaction between phenytoin and valproic acid: plasma protein binding and metabolic effects. Clin Pharmacol Ther 1980; 28: 779-89
- Rowan AJ, Meijer JWA, de Beer-Pawlikowski N, et al. Valproateethosuximide combination therapy for refractory absence seizures. Arch Neurol 1983; 40: 797-802
- Perucca E. Pharmacological principles as a basis for polytherapy. Acta Neurol Scand Suppl 1995; 162: 31-4
- Brodie MJ, Yuen AWC. Lamotrigine substitution study: evidence for synergism with sodium valproate: 105 Study Group. Epilepsy Res 1997; 26: 423-32
- Pisani F, Oteri G, Russo MF, et al. The efficacy of valproatelamotrigine comedication in refractory complex partial seizures: evidence for a pharmacodynamic interaction. Epilepsia 1999; 40: 1141-6
- Panayiotopoulos CP, Ferrie CD, Knott C, et al. Interaction of lamotrigine with sodium valproate [letter]. Lancet 1993; 341: 445
- 51. Bergmann A, Schmidt D, Hutt HJ, et al. Epilepsietherapie mit retardierter valproinsäure: erfahrungen mit 1172 patienten [Results of a pragmatic study on 1172 patients treated with Depakine Chrono]. Aktuelle Neurol 1999; 26: 121-6
- Brasfield KH. Pilot study of divalproex sodium valproate versus valproic acid: drug acquisition costs versus all related costs. Curr Ther Res Clin Exp 1999; 60: 138-44
- Cranor CW, Sawyer WT, Carson SW, et al. Clinical and economic impact of replacing divalproex sodium with valproic acid. Am J Health Syst Pharm 1997; 54: 1716-22
- Perucca E, Dulac O, Shorvon S, et al. Harnessing the clinical potential of antiepileptic drug therapy: dosage optimisation. CNS Drugs 2001; 15: 209-621
- Kwan P, Brodie MJ. Effectiveness of first antiepileptic drug. Epilepsia 2001; 42: 1255-60
- Covanis A, Jeavons PM. Once daily sodium valproate in the treatment of epilepsy. Dev Med Child Neurol 1980; 22: 202-4
- Richens A, Davidson DLW, Cartlidge NEF, et al. A multicentre comparative trial of sodium valproate and carbamazepine in adult onset epilepsy: the Adult EPITEG Collaborative Group. J Neurol Neurosurg 1994; 57: 682-7
- Commission on Antiepileptic Drugs, International League against Epilepsy. Guidelines for therapeutic monitoring on antiepileptic drugs. Epilepsia 1993; 34: 585-7
- Lundberg B, Nergardh A, Boreus LO. Plasma concentrations of valproate during maintenance therapy in epileptic children. J Neurol 1982; 228: 133-41
- Pinder RM, Brogden RN, Speight TM, et al. Sodium valproate: a review of its pharmacological properties and therapeutic efficacy in epilepsy. Drugs 1977; 13: 81-123
- Seino M. A comment on the efficacy of valproate in the treatment of partial seizures. Epilepsia 1994; 35 Suppl. 5: S101-4

- Turnbull DM, Howel D, Rawlins MD, et al. Which drug for the adult epileptic patient: phenytoin or valproate? BMJ 1985; 290: 815-9
- 63. Callaghan N, Kenny RA, O'Neill B, et al. A prospective study between carbamazepine, phenytoin and sodium valproate as monotherapy in previously untreated and recently diagnosed patients with epilepsy. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 1985; 48: 639-44
- 64. Mattson RH, Cramer JA, Collins JF. A comparison of valproate with carbamazepine for the treatment of complex partial seizures and secondarily generalized tonic-clonic seizures in adults: the Department of the Veteran Affairs Epilepsy Cooperative Study Group. N Engl J Med 1992; 327: 765-71
- 65. Ramsay RE, Wilder BJ, Murphy JV, et al. Efficacy and safety of valproic acid versus phenytoin as sole therapy for newly diagnosed primary generalised tonic-clonic seizures. J Epilepsy 1992; 5: 55-60
- 66. Heller AJ, Chesterman P, Elwes RDC, et al. Phenobarbitone, phenytoin, carbamazepine, or sodium valproate for newly diagnosed adult epilepsy: a randomised comparative monotherapy trial. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 1995; 58: 44-50
- 67. Verity CM, Hosking G, Easter DJ. A multicenter comparative trial of sodium valproate and carbamazepine in paediatric epilepsy: the Paediatric EPITEG Collaborative Group. Dev Med Child Neurol 1995; 37: 97-108
- 68. De Silva M, MacArdle B, McGowan M, et al. Randomised comparative monotherapy trial of phenobarbitone, phenytoin, carbamazepine, or sodium valproate for newly diagnosed childhood epilepsy. Lancet 1996; 347: 709-13
- Thilothammal N, Banu K, Ratnam RS. Comparison of phenobarbitone, phenytoin with sodium valproate: randomized, double-blind study. Indian Pediatr 1996; 33: 549-55
- Turnbull DM, Rawlins MD, Weightman D, et al. A comparison of phenytoin and valproate in previously untreated adult epileptic patients. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 1982; 45: 55-9
- Reynolds EH, Heller AJ, Chadwick D. Valproate versus carbamazepine for seizures. N Engl J Med 1993; 328: 207-8
- Monfort JC. Valproate versus carbamazepine for seizures. N Engl J Med 1993; 328: 208-9
- Beydoun A, Sackellares JC, Shu V. Safety and efficacy of divalproex sodium monotherapy in partial epilepsy: a doubleblind, concentration-response design clinical trial. Depakote Monotherapy for Partial Seizures Study Group. Neurology 1997; 48 (1): 182-8
- Richens A, Ahmad S. Controlled trial of sodium valproate in severe epilepsy. BMJ 1970; 4: 73-6
- Gram L, Rasmussen KE, Flachs H, et al. Valproate sodium: a controlled clinical trial including monitoring of serum levels. Epilepsia 1977; 18: 141-8
- 76. Tudur Smith C, Marson AG, Williamson PR. Phenytoin versus valproate monotherapy for partial onset seizures and generalized onset tonic-clonic seizures. Available in The Cochrane Library [database on disk and CD ROM]. Updated quarterly. The Cochrane Collaboration; issue 3. Oxford: Oxford Update Software, 2000
- Marson AG, Williamson PR, Clough H, et al. Carbamazepine versus valproate monotherapy for epilepsy: a meta-analysis. Epilepsia 2002; 43: 505-13
- Christe W, Kramer G, Vigonius U, et al. A double-blind, controlled clinical trial of oxcarbazepine versus sodium valproate in adults with newly diagnosed epilepsy. Epilepsy Res 1997; 26: 451-60

- Perucca E, Tomson T. Monotherapy trials with the new antiepileptic drugs: study designs, practical relevance and ethical implications. Epilepsy Res 1999; 33: 247-62
- Richens A, Perucca E. Clinical pharmacology and medical treatment. In: Laidlaw J, Richens A, Chadwick D, editors. A textbook of epilepsy. Edinburgh: Churchill-Livingstone, 1993: 495-559
- Wolf P. Treatment of the idiopathic (primary) generalized epilepsies. In: Shorvon S, Dreifuss F, Fish D, et al., editors. The treatment of epilepsy. Oxford: Blackwell Science Ltd, 1996: 238-46
- Perucca E. Principles of drug treatment. In: Shorvon SD, Dreifuss F, Fish D, et al., editors. The treatment of epilepsy. Oxford: Blackwell Science Ltd, 1996: 152-68
- Perucca E. A reappraisal of valproate within today's therapeutic environment: with perspective of seizure types and syndromes. Seizure 2002. In press
- Beghi E, Perucca E. The management of epilepsy in the 1990s: acquisitions, uncertainties, and perspectives for future research. Drugs 1995; 49: 680-94
- Bauer J. Seizure-inducing effects of antiepileptic drugs: a review. Acta Neurol Scand 1996; 94: 367-77
- Perucca E, Gram L, Avanzini G, et al. Antiepileptic drugs as a cause of worsening of seizures. Epilepsia 1998; 39: 5-17
- Perucca E. Seizures provoked by antiepileptic drugs and by other medications. Neurologia 2001; 16 Suppl. 2: 43-51
- Osorio I, Reed RC, Peltzer JN. Refractory idiopathic absence status epilepticus: a probable paradoxical effect of phenytoin and carbamazepine. Epilepsia 2000; 41: 887-94
- Maheshwari MC, Jeavons PM. Proceedings: the effect of sodium valproate (Epilim) on the EEG [abstract]. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol 1975; 39: 429
- Braathen G, Theorell K, Persson A, et al. Valproate in the treatment of absence epilepsy in children: a study of dose-response relationships. Epilepsia 1988; 29: 548-52
- Villarreal HJ, Wilder BJ, Willmore LJ, et al. Effect of valproic acid on spike and wave discharges in patients with absence seizures. Neurology 1978; 28: 886-91
- Callaghan N, O'Hare J, O'Driscoll D, et al. Comparative study of ethosuximide and sodium valproate in the treatment of typical absence seizures (petit mal). Dev Med Child Neurol 1982; 24: 830-6
- Sato S, White BG, Penry JK, et al. Valproic acid versus ethosuximide in the treatment of absence seizures. Neurology 1982; 32: 157-63
- Bourgeois B, Beaumanoir A, Blajev B, et al. Monotherapy with valproate in primary generalized epilepsies. Epilepsia 1987; 28 Suppl. 2: S8-11
- Berkovic SF, Andermann F, Guberman A, et al. Valproate prevents the recurrence of absence status. Neurology 1989; 39: 1294-7
- Covanis A, Gupta AK, Jeavons PM. Sodium valproate: monotherapy and polytherapy. Epilepsia 1982; 23: 582-93
- Bachman DS. Use of valproic acid in treatment of infantile spasms. Arch Neurol 1982; 39: 49-52
- Pavone L, Incorpora G, La Rosa M, et al. Treatment of infantile spasms with sodium dipropylacetic acid. Dev Med Child Neurol 1981; 23: 454-61
- Siemes H, Spohr HL, Michael T, et al. Therapy of infantile spasms with valproate: results of a prospective study. Epilepsia 1988; 29: 553-60
- Lee K, Melchior JC. Sodium valproate versus phenobarbital in the prophylactic treatment of febrile convulsions in childhood. Eur J Pediatr 1981; 137: 151-3

- 101. Herranz JL, Armijo JA, Arteaga R. Effectiveness and toxicity of phenobarbital, primidone, and sodium valproate in the prevention of febrile convulsions, controlled by plasma levels. Epilepsia 1984; 25: 89-95
- 102. Mamelle N, Mamelle JC, Plasse JC, et al. Prevention of recurrent febrile convulsions. A randomized therapeutic assay: sodium valproate, phenobarbital and placebo. Neuropediatrics 1984; 15: 37-42
- Newton RW. Randomised controlled trials of phenobarbitone and valproate in febrile convulsions. Arch Dis Child 1988; 63: 1189-91
- 104. American Academy of Pediatrics Committee on Quality Improvements, Subcommittee on Febrile Seizures. Practice parameter: long-term treatment of the child with simple febrile seizures. Pediatrics 1999; 103: 1307-9
- 105. Bourgeois BFD. Valproic acid: clinical efficacy and use in epilepsy. In: Levy RH, Mattson BS, Meldrum BS, et al., editors. Antiepileptic drugs. 5th ed. Philadelphia (PA): Lippincott Williams and Wilkins, 2002: 808-17
- 106. Treiman DM. Status epilepticus. In: Laidlaw J, Richens A, Chadwick E, editors. A textbook of epilepsy. 4th ed. Edinburgh: Churchill Livingstone, 1993: 205-20
- Morton LD, Towne AR, Garnett LK, et al. Safety and efficacy of intravenous valproate in status epilepticus. Epilepsia 2000; 41 Suppl. 7: 252
- Katragadda SB, Aluri BC, Burdette DE. Intravenous administration of valproate in 12 patients [abstract]. Epilepsia 2000; 41 Suppl. 7: 3
- 109. Cantrell DT, Ramsay ER, Collings SD, et al. Rapid infusions of Depakon are safe and well tolerated [abstract]. Epilepsia 2000; 41 Suppl. 7: 253
- Limdi NA, Faught E. The safety of rapid valproic acid infusion. Epilepsia 2000; 41: 1342-5
- 111. Giroud M, Gras D, Escousse A, et al. Use of injectable valproic acid in status epilepticus: a pilot study. Drug Invest 1993; 5: 154-9
- Czapinski P, Terczynski A. Intravenous valproic acid administration in status epilepticus [in Polish]. Neurol Neurochir Pol 1998; 32: 11-22
- 113. Lowe MR, DeToledo JC, Vilavizza N, et al. Efficacy, safety, and tolerability of fast i.v. loading of valproate in patients with seizures and status epilepticus [abstract]. Epilepsia 1998; 39 Suppl. 6: 235
- 114. Sinha S, Naritoku DK. Intravenous valproate is well tolerated in unstable patients with status epilepticus. Neurology 2000; 55: 722-4
- Hovinga CA, Chicella MF, Rose DF, et al. Use of intravenous valproate in three pediatric patients with nonconvulsive or convulsive status epilepticus. Ann Pharmacother 1999; 33 (5): 579-84
- Alfonso I, Alvarez LA, Gilman J, et al. Intravenous valproate dosing in neonates. J Child Neurol 2000; 15: 827-9
- Haafiz A, Kissoon N. Status epilepticus: current concepts. Pediatr Emerg Care 1999; 15 (2): 119-29
- Chez MG, Hammer MS, Loeffel M, et al. Clinical experience of three pediatric and one adult case of spike-and-wave status epilepticus treated with injectable valproic acid. J Child Neurol 1999; 14: 239-42
- Alehan FK, Morton LD, Pellock JM. Treatment of absence status with intravenous valproate. Neurology 1999; 52: 889-90
- Kaplan PW. Intravenous valproate treatment of generalized nonconvulsive status epilepticus. Clin Electroencephalogr 1999; 30: 1-4

- 121. Genton P, Gelisse P. Valproic acid: adverse effects. In: Levy RH, Mattson BS, Meldrum BS, et al., editors. Antiepileptic drugs. 5th ed. Philadelphia (PA): Lippincott Williams and Wilkins, 2002: 837-51
- Schmidt D. Adverse effects of valproate. Epilepsia 1984; 15 Suppl. 1: S44-9
- Wagner PG, Welton SR, Hammond CM. Gastrointestinal adverse effects with divalproex sodium and valproic acid. J Clin Psychiatry 2000; 61: 302-3
- Thompson PJ, Trimble MR. Anticonvulsant and cognitive functions. Epilepsia 1982; 23: 531-44
- 125. Craig I, Tallis R. Impact of valproate and phenytoin on cognitive function in elderly patients: results of a single-blind, randomized, comparative study. Epilepsia 1994; 35: 381-90
- Perucca E. Evaluation of drug treatment outcome in epilepsy: a clinical perspective. Pharmacy World Science 1997; 19: 217-22
- 127. Battino D, Dukes MNG, Perucca E. Anticonvulsants. In: Dukes MNG, Aronson JK, editors. Meyler's side effects of drugs. 14th ed. Amsterdam: Elsevier Science BV, 2000: 164-97
- 128. Guerrini R, Belmonte A, Campichi R, et al. Reversible pseudoatrophy of the brain and mental deterioration associated with valproate treatment. Epilepsia 1998; 39 (1): 27-32
- Dinesen H, Gram L, Andersen T, et al. Weight gain during treatment with valproate. Acta Neurol Scand 1984; 70: 65-9
- Isojarvi JIT, Tauboll E, Pakarinen AJ, et al. Altered ovarian function and cardiovascular risk factors in valproate-treated women. Am J Med 2001; 111: 290-6
- 131. Isojarvi JI, Laatikainen TJ, Pakarinen AJ, et al. Polycystic ovaries and hyperandrogenism in women taking valproate for epilepsy. N Engl J Med 1993; 329: 1383-8
- Frank S. Polycystic ovary syndrome: a changing perspective. Clin Endocrinol 1989; 31: 87-120
- Chappell KA, Markowitz JS, Jackson CW. Is valproate pharmacotherapy associated with polycystic ovaries? Ann Pharmacother 1999; 33: 1211-6
- Genton P, Bauer J, Duncan S, et al. On the association between valproate and policystic ovary syndrome. Epilepsia 2001; 42: 295-304
- 135. Isojarvi JIT, Tauboll E, Tapanainen JS, et al. On the association between valproate and policystic ovary syndrome: a response and an alternative view. Epilepsia 2001; 42: 305-10
- Herzog AG, Schachter SC. Valproate and policystic ovary syndrome: final thoughts. Epilepsia 2001; 42: 311-5
- 137. Isojarvi JIT, Rättyä J, Myllylä VV, et al. Valproate, lamotrigine, and insulin-mediated risks in women with epilepsy. Ann Neurol 1998; 43: 446-51
- Beghi E, Bizzi A, Codegoni AM, et al. Valproate, carnitine metabolism, and biochemical indicators of liver function. Epilepsia 1990; 33: 346-52
- De Vivo DC, Bohan TP, Coulter DL, et al. L-carnitine supplementation in childhood epilepsy: current perspectives. Epilepsia 1998; 39: 1216-25
- 140. Sato Y, Kondo I, Ishida S, et al. Decreased bone mass and increased bone turnover with valproate therapy in adults with epilepsy. Neurology 2001; 57: 445-9
- Acharya S, Bussel JB. Hematologic toxicity of sodium valproate. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol 2000; 22: 62-5
- 142. Chambers HG, Weinstein CH, Mubarak SJ, et al. The effect of valproic acid on blood loss in patients with cerebral palsy. J Pediatr Orthop 1999; 19: 792-5
- 143. Anderson GD, Lyn YX, Berge C, et al. Absence of bleeding complications in patients undergoing cortical surgery while receiving valproate treatment. J Neurosurg 1977; 87: 252-6

- 144. Asconape JJ, Penry JK, Dreifuss FE, et al. Valproate associated pancreatitis. Epilepsia 1993; 34: 177-83
- 145. Chapman SA, Wachsman GP, Patterson BD. Pancreatitis associated with valproic acid: a review of the literature. Pharmacotherapy 2001; 21: 1549-60
- 146. Buzan RD, Firestone D, Thomas M, et al. Valproate-associated pancreatitis and cholecystitis in six mentally retarded adults. J Clin Psychiatry 1995; 56: 529-32
- 147. Moreiras Plaza M, Rodrigues Goyanes G, Cuina L, et al. On the toxicity of valproic acid. Clin Nephrol 1999; 51: 187-9
- Dreifuss FE, Langer DH, Moline KA, et al. Valproic acid hepatic fatalities. I: US experience since 1984. Neurology 1989; 39: 201-7
- 149. Bryant III AE, Dreifuss FE. Valproic acid hepatic fatalities. III: US experience since 1986. Neurology 1996; 46: 465-9
- 150. König SA, Siemes H, Blacker F, et al. Severe hepatotoxicity during valproate therapy: an update and report of eight new fatalities. Epilepsia 1994; 35: 1005-15
- Bohan TP, Helton E, McDonald I, et al. Effect of L-carnitine treatment for valproate-induced hepatotoxicity. Neurology 2001; 56: 1405-9
- Raskind JY, El-Chaar GM. The role of carnitine supplementation during valproic acid therapy. Ann Pharmacother 2000; 34: 630-8
- Ahmed J, Brown C. In-utero exposure to valproate and neural tube defects. Lancet 1996; I: 1392-3
- 154. Lindhout D, Hoppener RJ, Meinardi H. Teratogenicity of antiepileptic drug combinations with special emphasis on epoxidation (of carbamazepine). Epilepsia 1984; 25: 77-83
- 155. Lindhout D, Omtzight JG. Teratogenic effects of antiepileptic drugs: implications for management of epilepsy in women of childbearing age. Epilepsia 1994; 35 Suppl. 4: S19-28
- 156. Samren EB, Van Duijn CM, Hiilesmaa VK, et al. Maternal use of antiepileptic drugs and the risk of major congenital malformations: a joint European perspective study of human teratogenesis associated with maternal epilepsy. Epilepsia 1997; 38: 981-90
- 157. Samren EB, Van Duijn CM, Christiaens GC, et al. Antiepileptic drug regimens and major congenital abnormalities in the offspring. Ann Neurol 1999; 46: 739-46

- 158. Kaneko S, Battino D, Andermann E, et al. Congenital malformations due to antiepileptic drugs. Epilepsy Res 1999; 33: 145-58
- 159. Canger R, Battino D, Canevini MP, et al. Malformations in the offspring of women with epilepsy: a prospective study. Epilepsia 1999; 40: 1231-6
- 160. Holmes LB, Harvey EA, Coull BA, et al. The teratogenicity of anticonvulsant drugs. N Engl J Med 2001; 344: 1132-8
- Adab N, Jacoby A, Smith D, et al. Additional educational needs in children born to mothers with epilepsy. J Neurol Neurosurg Psych 2001; 70: 15-21
- 162. Zahn CA, Morrell MJ, Collins SD, et al. Management issues for women with epilepsy: a review of the literature. Neurology 1998; 15: 949-56
- Beghi E, Annegers JF. Pregnancy registries in epilepsy. Epilepsia 2001; 42: 1422-5
- 164. Nau H, Ralf-Siegbert H, Ehlers K. Valproic acid-induced neural tube defects in mouse and human: aspects of chirality, alternative drug development, pharmacokinetics and possible mechanisms. Pharmacol Toxicol 1991; 69: 310-21
- 165. MRC Vitamin Study Research Group. Prevention of neural tube defects: results of the Medical Research Council Vitamin Study. Lancet 1991; 20: 131-7
- 166. Heaney DC, Shorvon SD, Sander JW, et al. Cost minimization analysis of antiepileptic drugs in newly diagnosed epilepsy in 12 European countries. Epilepsia 2000; 41 Suppl. 5: S37-44
- 167. Heaney DC, Shorvon SD, Sander JW. An economic appraisal of carbamazepine, lamotrigine, phenytoin and valproate as initial treatment in adults with newly diagnosed epilepsy. Epilepsia 1998; 39 Suppl. 3: S19-25

Correspondence and offprints: Dr *Emilio Perucca*, Clinical Pharmacology Unit, Department of Internal Medicine and Therapeutics, University of Pavia, Piazza Botta 10, 27100 Pavia, Italy.